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EASTERN REGIONAL SERVICE BOARD 
 

Minutes of Meeting #35 
 September 2, 2015 

7:00 p.m. 
Fairfield Inn & Suites by Marriott 

199 Kenmount Road, St. John’s 
 

 
In Attendance:      Regrets: 
Ed Grant, Chairperson      Bill Bailey, Clarenville & Isthmus 
Harold Mullowney, Vice Chair/Southern Shore  Bernard Davis, St. John’s 
Dave Aker, Mount Pearl     Tom Hann, St. John’s 
Danny Breen, St. John‘s     Dave Lane, St. John’s     
Wally Collins, St. John’s     Ken McDonald, Conception Bay South 
Joy Dobbie, Trinity Bay South & Isthmus East  Bruce Tilley, St. John’s  
Jonathan Galgay, St. John’s 
Sandy Hickman, St. John’s 
Dennis O’Keefe, St. John’s     
Art Puddister, St. John’s 
Peggy Roche, Small Metro 
Gordon Stone, Trinity Conception North 
Sam Whalen, Bay Roberts 
Sterling Willis, Paradise 
William Woodman, Southwest Avalon 
 
Other Attendees: 
Ken Kelly, Chief Administrative Officer, Eastern Waste Management 
Lynn Tucker, Manager Corporate Services, Eastern Waste Management 
 
 
 
 
 
1. Call to Order 
 

Mr. Grant, Chairperson, called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.   
 
Mr. Grant extended congratulations to Mr. Sterling Willis who was recently elected Rural 
Representative for Newfoundland and Labrador for the Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM). 
 
He continued that Mr. Galgay is standing for election for Vice President, Municipalities Newfoundland 
and Labrador (MNL) and passed along best wishes on behalf of the board. 
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2. Adoption of Agenda 
 

It was moved and seconded (S Whalen/G Stone) to adopt the agenda as tabled.  
MOTION 2015-037: Carried (unanimously) 

 
 
3. Review of Minutes – June 24, 2015 
 

It was moved and seconded (G Stone/D O’Keefe) that the minutes of the June 24, 2015 meeting be 
adopted as tabled.   
MOTION 2015-038: Carried (unanimously) 
 
 

4. Committee Reports 
 

a) Finance & Audit Committee – D Breen, Chairperson 
 

i. Cheque Register and Payroll Summary for June and July 2015 – Mr. Breen stated that the cheque 
register and payroll summary for June and July 2015 are included in tonight’s meeting package 
(Appendix A).  The Canada Revenue Agency statement of account for our payroll remittances is 
also included.  No issues have been identified. 
 

It was moved and seconded (D Breen/J Galgay) to adopt the cheque registers and payroll 
summary for June and July 2015 as tabled. 
MOTION 2015-039:  Carried (unanimously) 

 
ii. Change in Terms of Contract with Newco Metal and Auto Recycling Ltd. for Metal Recyclables - 

Mr. Breen directed members to the briefing note and letter included in tonight’s meeting package 
(Appendix B).  The contractor, Newco Metal and Auto Recycling Ltd. (Newco) claims that the 
global slowdown in commodities is affecting its financial sustainability and its ability to continue 
under the current terms of the contract with the Board.  Newco contracted to pay $156.00 plus 
HST per tonne for metals collected at the waste recovery facilities (WRF).  This was based on 
Newco achieving a price of $240.00 per tonne at its buyer in Montreal. 
 
The letter from Newco enclosed in tonight’s meeting package includes supporting 
documentation confirming that they are currently achieving prices of $140.00 per tonne from its 
buyer in Montreal as of July 2015. 
 
The options discussed at committee were: 

• Agreement by both parties to amend the terms of the contract as proposed by the 
contractor; 

• Press contractor to fulfill terms or claim breach and sue contractor – not likely to get the 
material moved off site and may have to leave material until issue is resolved – significant 
operational impact on the WRFs; and, 
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• Agreement by both parties that contract is impaired; contract to be terminated by both 
parties – no fault and the Board issues a new tender.  Unlikely to achieve a higher price 
and will delay removal of material which will impact the WRF operations. 

 
Mr. Breen concluded that it is the recommendation of the committee to work with the current 
contractor as proposed in their letter.  Newco proposes to pay the Board 74% of the average 
price for the material sold to market and will provide the Board a copy of the actual purchase 
ticket from the end buyer for each of the months that material is removed from the WRFs.  The 
Board will receive a fixed percentage for its material as opposed to a fixed price. 
 
Mr. Grant noted that the Board’s focus is on ensuring that the metals collected are recycled and 
not on generating revenue from the metals.  He is satisfied with the proposed arrangement. 
 
Mr. O’Keefe asked how the price will be averaged. 
 
Mr. Grant replied that the price will be averaged on a monthly basis.  He noted that the initial 
contract at $156.00 per tonne is the same percentage - 74% - of what Newco was receiving at 
that time.  Therefore, the Board continues to receive the same percentage from what Newco 
receives at market.   
 
It was moved and seconded (D Breen/D Aker) that ERSB accept the terms outlined in the letter 
from Newco Metal and Auto Recycling Ltd. dated July 31, 2015 for the sale of its metal 
recyclables.  Newco Metal and Auto Recycling Ltd. will pay ERSB 74% of the average price for 
the material sold to market and will provide ERSB a copy of the actual purchase ticket from the 
end buyer for each of the months that material is removed from the Board’s sites. 
MOTION 2015-040:  Carried (unanimously) 

 
 

b) Strategy & Policy Committee – S Hickman, Chairperson 
 

i. Robin Hood Bay Methane Utilization and Waste-to-Energy Proposals/Projects – Mr. Hickman 
directed members to the briefing note in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix C) that outlines 
some of the current developments at the Regional Waste Management Facility located at Robin 
Hood Bay (RHB) with regards to the use of the methane gas that is produced by the decomposing 
garbage. 

 
Mr. Hickman continued that currently the methane gas is being burned/flared because it is the 
most environmentally appropriate approach.  In future, the gas may be used to general electricity 
but this will depend on the Province approving the development of the project.  At the moment 
the parameters that the Province has put on the development may make it unfeasible.  The 
Province has limited the project to producing 2.5 MW which is at the low end of its potential. 
 
In addition, the City of St. John’s has received proposals from the private sector to develop waste-
to-energy projects at the landfill.  There are numerous technologies that can be used. 
 
However, the Province will have to approve a project and waste-to-energy does not fit into the 
Provincial Waste Management Strategy (PWMS).  In order for the City or the Board to take this to 
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the next stage we will need direction from government on its willingness to accept a waste-to-
energy project at the site. 
 
City staff are developing a presentation for the Board on the proposals received to date.  The 
presentation should take place at the Board’s September 30th meeting. 
 
Mr. Grant stated that the use of waste-to-energy technology is commonplace in other areas.  He 
continued that the PWMS is 15 years old and is simply out-of-date with today’s waste 
technologies.  The PWMS discusses organics processing and we know that is not the best solution 
for the province.  The Province will have to lift its restrictions regarding energy production so that 
we can proceed with selecting the project that is best for the Eastern region.  We need to continue 
to investigate the technologies available to ensure that we choose the best one for us. 
 
Mr. O’Keefe noted that we have a choice of either waiting for the Province to decide or the Board 
can get proactive and work with the Province to ensure they make the best decision. 
 

ii. Clarenville Transfer Station – Construction Update Presentation – Mr. Kelly presented a 
slideshow of pictures depicting the construction work to date at the Clarenville Transfer Station 
site.  The footings and frost wall were completed in July of this year; weigh scales have been 
installed and the structural steel is now in place.  The transfer station is now ready to be shelled 
in and once that is completed, the equipment can be installed.  Mr. Kelly concluded by stating 
that the project is on time and on budget for the proposed January 1, 2016 opening. 

 
iii. Whitbourne Waste Recovery Facility and Equipment Maintenance Depot – Mr. Hickman noted 

the Board has received the decision from the Department of Environment and Conservation that 
we do not need to register the project for an Environmental Assessment.  Therefore, we may 
proceed to finalize the purchase of the property and the development of the site.   

 
Mr. Grant confirmed that the purchase of the property is nearly completed. 
 
Mr. Kelly informed members that the site will be developed in two phases.  Phase 1 will be the 
construction of a waste recovery facility.  The WRF may be finished by the end of this year.  Once 
that is completed, the contractor will proceed with Phase 2 which is the construction of a 
maintenance depot and equipment yard.   

 
iv. Water Quality Program – Mr. Hickman stated that as members are aware, the Province has 

announced a water quality program that would have three regional service boards hire water 
technicians to provide expertise and assistance to smaller communities grappling with extended 
boil water advisories.   

 
This program also takes in wastewater including registration of the community wastewater 
systems with the Federal government. 
 
Included in tonight’s briefing note (Appendix D) is a breakdown of the budget that will be provided 
to each Board to fund this program. 
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At this time, staff have advertised for the hiring of a water technician for the Eastern region and 
we will be required to purchase a vehicle to support the program. 
 
It was moved and seconded (S Hickman/H Mullowney) that ERSB agree to participate in the 
Regional Water and Wastewater Operator Pilot Program under the Community Sustainability 
Partnership and as outlined in the letter dated July 29, 2015 to ERSB from the Department of 
Municipal and Intergovernmental Affairs. 
MOTION 2015-041:  Carried (unanimously) 
 
Mr. Grant informed members that the Province is at the stage of setting up interviews.  Members 
should be assured that no costs incurred for this program will come from the waste management 
program.  The Board is providing oversight of the program in the Eastern region and will be 
responsible to administer the payroll of the successful candidate.  The provision of a vehicle will 
come from the interest earned on advanced capital funding received from the Province. 
 

v. ERSB Logo and Branding – Mr. Hickman directed members to the logos and branding options 
included in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix E).  As members will see two options was 
discussed.  Option 01 is a stand-alone Eastern Regional Service Board logo to be used in all 
communications.  Service division text can be added as growth necessitates.  Option 02 is 
individual logos for ERSB and each division to be used independently in communications with their 
respective audiences.  

 
It was the consensus of the Strategy & Policy Committee to recommend that ERSB adopt Option 
01 regarding branding where the stand-alone Eastern Regional Service Board logo will be used in 
all communications.  Service division text will be added as growth necessitates. 
 
It was moved and seconded (S Hickman/D Aker) that ERSB adopt Option 01 regarding logos and 
branding where the stand-alone Eastern Regional Services Board logo will be used in all 
communications.  Service division text will be added as growth necessitates. 
MOTION 2015-042: Carried (unanimously) 
 
Mr. Kelly noted that staff will start transitioning to this logo and branding. 

 
vi. Violators of Bulk and Waste Set-Out Requirements – Mr. Hickman directed members to the 

briefing noted provided in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix F).  He continued that this issue 
stems from two (2) instances of people having bulk garbage and/or regular waste out by the side 
of the road for extended periods of time.  The staff position is that this was set out after the bulk 
event; and, in the case of torn open garbage, we are not responsible to pick up torn open garbage.  
The briefing note includes several of the issues that staff encounter.   

 
Mr. Hickman continued that this became an issue for neighbouring property owners and that we 
are hearing their complaints and it is the neighbouring property owners who are asking for a 
resolution of the problem.  The Board does not have the authority to mandate people clean up 
their property.  The Board could collect the waste and invoice the town or local service district or 
the property owner as a resolution.  If this is the resolution, staff will include a new fee in the 
budget for 2016 which will be the cost of collecting this material.  It will likely be similar to the 
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cost of the full year of garbage collection if it is treated as full cost recovery - $150 to $200 an 
event. 
 
Mr. Kelly added that again it is the neighbouring property owners who want the resolution and 
not the actual property owner.  The two instances under discussion this evening are in the Local 
Service District of Deer Park/Vineland Road; however, we have similar instances throughout the 
Eastern region.  Property owners set out their waste late and leave it out.  If we go back to collect 
the waste, then there has been no ramifications and we will be collecting bulk waste every week.  
To send a collection vehicle to just one property to collect waste will be costly and as Mr. Hickman 
already noted will be $150-200 an event.   
 
Mr. Grant stated that his concern is that this makes the Board look bad.  LSDs are organized 
entities and should take some responsibility.  They are an elected body who’s responsible for the 
local service district.  The Board should inform the LSD committee that they will be invoiced for 
any clean up.  For those who reside in unincorporated areas, the property owner should be 
invoiced for any required clean up. 
 
Mr. Galgay stated that the property owners for the properties under discussion this evening have 
been notified on four (4) occasions to clean up the garbage.  They have not. 
 
General discussion ensued with the following points: 

• We need to send notice regarding the cost and our intent to clean up the garbage and 
then proceed. 

• Put notice on the doors of the properties with a deadline to have the garbage cleaned up.  
If it is not cleaned up by that date, then we clean up the mess and send the property 
owner an invoice for the cost recovery. 

• We should send the invoice to the town office or the local service district committee. 
• We should set a fee of $150 for these one-time collection events as well as a timeline for 

cleanup on notification to the property owner/town/LSD.  For example, provide three (3) 
days for the cleanup of regular garbage and five (5) days for the cleanup of bulk waste 
before we send our collection vehicle and staff to perform the cleanup.   

 
 
Conflict of Interest Notice:  Mr. Jonathan Galgay informed the Chairperson that he would 
abstain from voting on the motion regarding this item as he is a property owner in the Local 
Service District of Deer Park/Vineland Road.   
 
 
It was moved and seconded (S Hickman/D Aker) that ERSB would pick up those materials set 
out for collection after the proper collection day/time if the property owner does not remove 
the materials in a timely manner.  Before ERSB provides the collection, notice will be provided 
to the town or local service district, where applicable, and to the individual property owner in 
unincorporated areas.  The notification will provide the town/local service district/property 
owner three (3) days to cleanup regular waste and five (5) days to cleanup bulk waste.  If the 
property is not cleaned up within the timeframe provided, ERSB will remove the waste and will 
invoice the appropriate party $150.00 for the cleanup.   
MOTION 2015-043: Carried 
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c) Governance Committee – H Mullowney, Chairperson 
 

i. Letter to Minister Municipal and Intergovernmental Affairs (MIGA) Regarding Regional 
Governance Advisory Committee - Mr. Mullowney noted that as per several stories in the media 
recently, this is a very timely discussion.  In the past week Municipalities Newfoundland and 
Labrador (MNL) has been in the news discussing this initiative and the fire at Pinchgut Lake that 
has resulted in a focus on regionalization.  Today on CBC Crosstalk there was a discussion about 
regional fire services and municipalities providing services outside their municipal boundaries 
even in cases where people pay no fees.  We have an issue here in Newfoundland and Labrador 
in these areas that exist outside municipal and local service district (LSD) boundaries.  Areas that 
we end up having to support through our municipal and LSD fees and services. 
 
The Minister of MIGA announced a Regional Governance Advisory Committee would be 
established.  Our Committee felt it was appropriate to write the Minister and to advocate for the 
Board to have representation on the advisory committee given our operational experience across 
the Eastern region.  No one else has grappled with the issues we have of servicing unincorporated 
areas, collecting fees, identifying property owners, etc.  We also have members on the Board who 
are part of the largest service sharing arrangements in the Province – metro water, wastewater, 
regional fire, 911 service, etc.  As a regional service board we have a lot to bring to the table and 
we should play a role in shaping the next step in the development of local government.  
 
Mr. Grant stated that a letter has been sent to the Minister of MIGA and a copy is enclosed in 
tonight’s meeting package (Appendix G).  He continued that he feels the Board’s expertise as well 
as Mr. Kelly’s expertise in this area would certainly be an asset to the proposed advisory 
committee.  The Board should have representation on that committee. 

 
 
5. New Business 
 

a. Solid Waste Association of North America (SWANA) Waste Conference 2015 – Mr. Grant 
stated Mr. Breen, Mr. Galgay, Mr. Kelly, Ms. Dean and he attended the SWANA Waste 
Conference that was held in Orlando, Florida from August 24-27, 2015.  The conference 
consisted of many good sessions with valuable information.  Waste-to-energy is a very timely 
topic.   
 
Mr. Breen noted that the conference was very interesting and informative with a lot of 
information regarding waste-to-energy.  It is clear that our Provincial Waste Management 
Strategy is outdated and needs to be updated as it is no longer in line with today’s technology.   

 
b. ERSB Annual Christmas Dinner Planned for Tuesday, December 8, 2015 – Mr. Kelly informed 

members that the ERSB annual Christmas Dinner is scheduled to take place on Tuesday, 
December 8, 2015 at The Rooms, St. John’s. 

 
c. Motor Vehicle Accident – 2016 Compactor – Mr. Kelly informed members that one of the 

Board’s compactors was involved in a single-vehicle accident on Thursday, August 27th.  The 
employee was injured and hospitalized but is now at home and recovering.  The employee 
sustained a broken collarbone, lacerations, bruises, etc. and was quite fortunate that he was 
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not more seriously injured as the compactor rolled over several times.  The accident happened 
between North Harbour and Colinet. 

 
d. Landfill Firefighting Training – Mr. Kelly stated that the Atlantic Chapter of SWANA and the City 

of St. John’s are hosting a Landfill Firefighting Training session October 29-30, 2015.   Mr. Kelly 
continued that the Board may want to look at sponsoring a firefighter from each of the 
volunteer fire departments located near our waste recovery facilities.  The cost is expected to 
be approximately $850-1,000 for each person.  This will cover the cost of the training as well as 
travel, hotel and meals.   

 
General discussion ensued with members agreeing that this would be money well spent.  As the 
Board currently operates eight (8) WRFs, eight volunteer fire departments closest to those 
WRFs should be provided this opportunity with the Board paying for the training and 
subsequent costs. 

 
It was moved and seconded (D O’Keefe/D Breen) that ERSB would pay for training for one (1) 
firefighter from eight (8) volunteer fire departments located near each the Board’s waste 
recovery facilities for the Landfill Firefighting Training being offered by the Atlantic Chapter 
of SWANA and the City of St. John’s on October 29-30, 2015. 
MOTION 2015-044: Carried (unanimously) 
 

 
6. Next ERSB Meeting – SEPTEMBER 30, 2015 
 

The next meeting of the Eastern Regional Service Board will take place on Wednesday, September 
30, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. at the Fairfield Inn & Suites by Marriott.   
 
The following committee meetings are scheduled for September: 

• Finance & Audit Committee – Wednesday, September 16 at 12:00 noon, EWM Boardroom 
• Strategy & Policy Committee – Thursday, September 17 at 10:00 a.m., EWM Boardroom 
• Governance Committee – Tuesday, September 15 at 10:00 a.m., EWM Boardroom 

 
 

7. Adjournment 
 
It was moved by J Dobbie to adjourn the meeting at 8:10 p.m. 
 
 

Prepared by: 
Lynn Tucker 

September 4, 2015 
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Briefing Note – Metal Recycling Revenue 
 
Finance and Audit meeting August 12, 2015 
 
At the last Finance and Audit Committee meeting a request from the contractor who is removing 
metals from our Waste Recovery Facilities was brought forward.   
 
The Contractor Newco Metals and Auto Recycling claims that the global slowdown in 
commodities is affecting its financial sustainability and its ability to continue under the current 
terms of the contract.  It contracted to pay $156 plus HST per metric tonne for metals collected at 
the WRF’s.  This was based on Newco achieving a price per ton of $240 at its buyer in Montreal. 
 
Direction from Committee was to meet with the contractor and discuss issue. 
 
Attached is a letter from Newco Metals with some supporting documentation.  It is currently 
achieving prices of $140 per ton from its buyer in Montreal as of July 2015 pricing.   
 
We have two options: 

1) Agreement by both parties to amend the terms of the contract as proposed by the 
contractor, 

2) Press contractor to fulfill terms or claim breach and sue contractor – not likely to get the 
material moved off site and may have to leave material until issue is resolved – 
significant operational impact on the WRF’s, and 

3) Agreement by both parties that contract is impaired, contract to be terminated by both 
parties – no fault and Board issues a new tender.  Unlikely to achieve a higher price and 
will delay removal of materials which will impact the WRF operations. 

 
 
Recommendation to work with current contractor on its proposal. 
  



20 Eastern Regional Service Board 
Minutes of Meeting #35 – September 2, 2015 

 



21 Eastern Regional Service Board 
Minutes of Meeting #35 – September 2, 2015 

 



22 Eastern Regional Service Board 
Minutes of Meeting #35 – September 2, 2015 

 



23 Eastern Regional Service Board 
Minutes of Meeting #35 – September 2, 2015 

 

  



24 Eastern Regional Service Board 
Minutes of Meeting #35 – September 2, 2015 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

APPENDIX 
 

C 
  



25 Eastern Regional Service Board 
Minutes of Meeting #35 – September 2, 2015 

 

Briefing Note – Methane Utilization and Waste-to-Energy  
 
Strategy and Policy meeting August 14, 2015 
 
The City of St. John's is the owner and operator of the Robin Hood Bay facility which is utilized 
by all municipalities in the Eastern Region as the regional landfill. As such, the City is exploring 
all options for utilization of commodities and revenue sources associated with the operations of 
the facility. A methane gas collection system has been installed over approximately 1/3 to 1/2 of 
the landfill to capture the methane gas and flare the gas. The City will be developing a plan to 
extend this coverage on an annual basis.  Methane gas is a leading contributor to ozone depletion 
as it is twenty-one times more harmful than C02. Therefore, flaring the methane gas is the 
environmentally responsible approach to dealing with the byproduct of waste decomposing. The 
City has commissioned two studies on methane gas, one on the potential for development and a 
second to quantify the quality of the methane gas produced. 
 
The City has had ongoing discussions with the Province to allow the development of this 
potential energy source. This energy source has the potential to be developed into a 2.5 to 5 
MW electricity generating facility. This potential energy will be impacted by the implementation 
of organics diversion which will reduce the amount of methane gas available in the future. The 
Province has asked the City to issue a Request for Proposal (RFP) to determine the issues that 
industry will bring forward that would impact the ability to receive feasible and competitive 
proposals for development of this resource. 
 
The Province issued a press release identifying electricity from landfill gas as a project they are 
looking to develop with a cap of 2.5 MW. 
 
The City receives proposals from various vendors on a regular basis to develop the potential of 
the RHB asset.   
 
The City has offered to present these proposals to the Board and provide its commentary/opinion 
on the proposals.  We are targeting a meeting in September for this presentation. 
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Budget Item Year  1 
Oct 

01,2015 to 
March 31, 

2016 

Year2 
April 01, 
216 to 

March 31, 
2017 

Year3 
April 01, 
2017 to 

March 31, 
2018 

Year4 
April 01, 
2018 to 

March 31, 
2019 

TOTAL 
for all 
three 

operators 

Cell phones $1,250 $2,500 $2,500 $2,500 $8,750 
Gas, 
maintenanc
e And 
insurance 

 
$7,500 

 
$15,000 

 
$15,000 

 
$15,000 

 
$52,500 

Training $2,500 $5,000 $5,000 $5,000 $17,500 
Equipment ' $21,500 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $21,500 
Salaries  .t. $27,500 $55,000 $55,000 $55,000 $192,500 
TOTAL $60,250 $77,500 $77,500 $77,500 $292,750 

 

Briefing Note – Status of Water Quality Program  
 
Strategy and Policy meeting August 14, 2015 
 
In the 2015/16 Budget the Province announced a Regional Water/Wastewater Operator Pilot 
Program under the Community Sustainability Partnership.   The Board i s  responsible to 
recruit and employ Regional Water and Wastewater System Operator and to administer the 
Regional Pilot Program and be responsible to report on program outcomes. The pilot program 
is for the period October 01, 2015 to March 31, 2019. The position description for the Regional 
Water and Wastewater System Operator has been developed by the Department of 
Environment and Conservation. 
The primary goal and objective of the Regional Water/Wastewater Operator Pilot Program is to 
build capacity within communities with respect to the operation and maintenance of their water 
and wastewater systems. The program targets clusters of communities in the region that 
operate a public drinking water system and/or wastewater system that are experiencing capacity 
deficits such as long-term boil water advisories and operational challenges. 
The key focus will be capacity-building for water and wastewater infrastructure sustainability to 
support the provision of clean and safe drinking water and compliance with the Federal 
Wastewater Systems Effluent Regulations (WSER).   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Position has been advertised and closes August 18, 2015. 
 
Also see the attached letter dated July 29, 2015 in which the Province clarified the party 
responsible and liable for the water/wastewater system in the community. 
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Briefing Note – Violators of Bulk Collection Set-Out Requirements / Provision 
of Collection Containers  
 
Strategy and Policy meeting August 14, 2015 
 
A recurring problem across our service area is what to do with those individuals that set out 
materials for collection, in particular bulk collection, that is either unacceptable for pick up or is 
set out after the collection day/time. 
 
This can be a particular point of contention for neighbouring properties who are frustrated by the 
refusal of the individual to deal with the garbage and our refusal to collect the material.   
 
This is not as simple as directing staff to collect the material – sometimes the bulk items are tires, 
HHW or glass which we do not collect, excessive material, metals which must be separated and 
transported to a WRF etc,….  The reason we structure the bulk collection events is to ensure that 
we bring the right equipment and resources to the event to deal with all of these issues.  We do 
tag improper material to identify that we were there and that the material will not be collected 
because it is not acceptable.  Dealing with one off violators is inefficient and costly.   
 
As a regional service board there is no authority to enact regulations or bylaws to fine individuals 
for improperly placing garbage or having an unsightly premises.  The authority for regulation 
and imposing standards would rest with the local government under Section 178 and 414 of the 
Municipalities Act, 1999.  Under this authority it is very clear the areas granted to a council in 
which it can enact regulations.  A council cannot exceed this authorities. 
 
One suggestion is that we charge a property owner if we have to return to collect materials.  The 
cost of returning to collect materials (depending) on the area would be high and would more than 
likely be construed as a “money grab”.  This will also be contentious because property owners 
will claim that we “missed” them and that we have to return. 
 
In a similar fashion we are hampered by a lack of authority to require people to use a container 
for waste collection.  Bags that are left for collection can be torn open by animals and our 
collectors do not collect material that has been strewn around a property. Provision of containers 
by the ERSB would be expensive and create other issues without definitively solving the original 
problem of bags getting torn open.  Other issues would include replacement if stolen, damaged 
containers, placement during winter so as not to impede snow clearing, cleaning of the units, 
seasonal property owners not able to bring container back in from curb because they have left for 
the week etc….  
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Municipalities Act, 1999 

Collection, etc. of waste  

  176.   A council shall provide for the collection of solid waste within the municipality and for its 
disposal in a manner and in a place, either inside or outside the boundaries of the municipality, in 
accordance with the Waste Material Disposal Act and regulations made under that Act.  

Charges  

  177.   (1) A council may charge a fee to a person who occupies real property, either as owner or 
tenant of the property, for the collection and disposal of solid waste and may vary these charges 
by class of premises or by volume of solid waste removed.  

  (2)  For the purpose of subsection (1) a tenant does not include a lodger or a boarder.  

  (3)  A council may exempt from payment of the fee imposed under subsection (1) persons 
who are subject to the poll tax or to a real property tax imposed with respect to the real property 
from which solid waste is removed.  

Removal of waste  

  178.   A council may remove from real property solid waste, noxious substances and anything that poses a 
hazard to public health and safety or adversely effects the amenities of the surrounding property, and 
charge the owner or occupier of the real property for the costs of its collection and disposal. 

Council regulations  

  414.   (1) A council shall make regulations 

(pp) respecting  

  (i)  subject to the Environmental Protection Act , the administration and management of waste disposal 
sites, and waste management systems,  

  (ii)  the storage and collection of solid waste,  

  (iii)  the prevention of littering, and  
  (iv)  the definitions of waste and litter; 
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